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Last year I participated in the 2nd ICEVI workshop in Bratislava "Training of Teachers of the Visually Impaired in Europe". It was the atmosphere of this meeting and opportunities to share and compare knowledge and experience that inspired me to take part in the programme this year. That time we disscussed in great detail and from all sides the subject of  competencies that teachers of the visually impaired should have.

I have neither a qualification in Special Education nor I teach teachers of the visually impaired. However, since 1993 I have worked in Support Centre for Visually Impaired Students at Comenius University and this job always brings up a lot of new information, experience, contacts and also new ideas and projects that help us change and make things better.

I work with university students. So unlike most participants here I will focus on the issues from the point of view of university students and teachers. Our experience shows that training and education of teachers of the impaired eventually concerns also academical environment.

With universities we are always talking about integrated education. That's why the question of competencies and skills that are necessary for successful study of VI students, appears to be of paramount importance. 

In my presentation I would like to talk about these three main topics:

1. Services of Support Centre for Visually Impaired Students

2. Projects for preparing students for university study 

3. Project aimed at the support of academic staff and future teachers

1. Services of Support Centre for Visually Impaired Students

Our centre was built within an international project TEMPUS in a very close collaboration with the University in Karlsruhe, Germany, and RNIB (The Royal National Institute for the Blind) in the UK. We have offered services for visually impaired students since 1993 and till today we are the only specialized university centre for supporting students with disabilities in Slovakia. Our activities are standard and we can divide them into three main areas:  

a) Educational and technical activities 

The blind and the visually impaired can use standard PC-s with special peripheral devices, that enable their access to information and the work with information such as the braille display, voice output, magnifying software, an access to Internet, www and using e-mail. Students can learn how to use the technology, they can take part in the computer course which is at the same time the part of their study programmes at almost every faculty.

b) Literature transforming 

Compulsory literature is transformed into a suitable form (Braille, electronic-  and/ or audio-form, copying into large print). We have tried to secure that the impaired could get the texts to study at the same time as their sighted fellow- students.

c) Information and advisory activities include advising on learning support strategies, information on specific conditions of the study in an integrated university environment for applicants, their teachers and parents, information on prerequisites and necessary skills and equipment to succeed in task fulfilling. Information  about special educational needs of visually impaired applicants is offered to relevant faculties and departments in advance.

2. Projects for preparing students for university study 

Our experience shows that some students coming from a special setting of a special school or from an overprotective family environment have together with sufficient amount of knowledge very poor social and communication skills. To come to an integrated environment when they are almost adults and without sufficient previous training and personal experience - means for lots of them such a big stress that it can harm their study results.

During their stay at university students should receive not only university education but also develop personal qualities that are a "trademark" of a graduate. It is necessary to look for ways how to avoid failures from the beginning. That's why we think it is very important to develop skills in the following areas:

· orientation and mobility, self- sufficiency in self-service

· academic skills - that includes study methods, study discipline, time management

· technical skills - being comfortable in using technical equipment that allows access to information and work with it

· social and communication skills 

· positive self-presentation

· presentation of impairment/ disability

· self-advocacy

· taking initiative in creating contacts and keeping good relationships

· being pro-active in the process of destroying barriers between the impaired and society. We can find the barriers also in the academical environment

· high level of independence.

In order to help applicants for university, this year we have organized two one-week training courses. The programme consisted from the following topics:

· assessment of the skills mentioned above and advice concerning their development

· visits of the faculties and departments where they would like to study

· meeting VI university students and exchange of information and experience

· social-psychological training aimed at positive self-presentation, support of communication skills and non-verbal communication

· career advice

· information about legislative and financial  provision of study

· information about specifics of studying at university when compared with the secondary school education

· free-time activities.

In all these activities we co-operate closely with experts from the faculties concerned, with computer teachers, counsellors and psychologists and people from the Slovak Blind and Partialy Sighted Union. At the end of the training course we invite the parents and together we analyse the situation, discuss the opportunities and suggest future steps.

Apart from these training courses our students have participated in the International Computer Camp for eight years. Those who have heard about ICC know that it is not only about computers but mostly about meeting young people with similar interests, plans and also similar visual impairment. Today it has become a wide international forum which is a wonderful enticement for the participants and motivates them to work on their self-improvement, to study hard and especially to study hard languages. It provides information about opportunities of international students mobility. 

3. project aimed at the support of academic staff and future teachers

In relation to teachers the last ICEVI event in  Bratislava underlined the importance of their knowledge, skills and attitude. These three requirements for pedagogical profession are equally important in the academical environment of universities.

In our conditions it would be a utopia to suppose that all university teachers would be qualified enough to work with students with disabilities. Usually they miss personal experience in contacts with the impaired and also basic information from this area. At Comenius University this vacuum has been filled, to some extent, by the Support Centre.

In the effort to unite ourselves we have run a joint British - Slovak project "Developing High Quality Policy and provision for students with Disabilities in Universities". The Comenius University Bratislava and University of Central Lancashire Preston are involved in the project. It is supported by the British Council, Comenius University, Open Society Foundation and  Ministry of Education of the Slovak Republic.

The overal aim is to develop strategies to facilitate the increased participation of students with disabilities in higher education and to ensure that what the students experience during their time in higher education is of the highest quality and is in line with current best practice found in other members of the European Union.
These aims will be achieved by :

· creating a national network of disability co-ordinators at each higher education institution

· the development of information and methodical materials for staff who work with students with disabilities (Co-ordinator's Handbook)
· the use of these materials in sessions with staff to evaluate them (workshop/     conference)

· the development of information intended to assist students with disabilities who enter universities (a guide for students with disabilities)

· mapping of study conditions for students with disabilities at Slovak universities

The prepared co-ordinator's handbook includes basic information about different types of disabilities, their possible influence on the educational process and detailed instructions for the work of a disability co-ordinator at faculty.

Because students with disabilities are becoming more and more interested in study at ordinary secondary schools, the handbook can be a good help for secondary school teachers, as well. 

Our Support Centre is changing slowly into a study centre. The reasons are economic ones (educational activities have priority within the Department of Education), but also technical. Fast development of special technology increases the self-sufficiency of VI in access to information. Our skilled blind students are capable to read a printed book themselves with the help of a multimedial computer and scanner.

Doing all these activities in our centre we could not manage without volunteers. From the beginning we have had good results from co-operation with students - future teachers. It works both ways - this co-operation helps their own education. In this connection I am speaking not only about students of Special Pedagogy. For example:

· computer courses for blind or deaf pupils are provided by future teachers of Computer Science

· free-time activities are provided by students of Special Pedagogy

· students of Pedagogy of VI are trained in using special technology by  some advanced VI students

· in the centre we provide advice and training in using special technology for teachers of ordinary schools who have a blind students in their class.

Experience, that volunteers gain in co-operation with the centre is used in their study. For example:

· those who have run  computer courses for pupils with visual and hearing impairment focus their thesis (diploma works) on e.g. development of educational software, on methodology for work with blind or deaf PC users

· students of Special Pedagogy concentrate in their works on the conditions of education of the VI in an integrated environment

· students of Psychology focus their diploma works on psychological aspects of integration of the disabled and/ or the psychological side of managing their own disability.

Our intention is to make this activities of students - volunteers more official - we want them to be a part of study assessment and degree.

We want to try to achieve this in co-operation with Faculty of Education of Comenius University. 
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